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STATE OF MAINE 
 
COUNTY OF YORK                                              CITY OF SACO 
 
I. CALL TO ORDER – On Monday, May 19, 2014 at 7:05 p.m. a Council Meeting was held in the City Hall 
Auditorium. 
 
II.      ROLL CALL OF MEMBERS – Mayor Donald Pilon conducted a roll call of the members and 
determined that the Councilors present constituted a quorum.  Councilors present:  David Precourt, Leslie Smith Jr., 
Bette Brunswick, Kevin Roche, Arthur Tardif, Eric Cote and Nathan Johnston.  City Administrator Rick Michaud 
was also present.    
 
III. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
IV. GENERAL: 
 LETTER FROM THE COMMISSIONER OF THE DEPT. OF ENVIR ONMENTAL 
 PROTECTION 
 
Last week Commissioner Patricia Aho from the Dept. of Environmental Protection came down and met with City 
Administrator Rick Michaud, Mayor Pilon and Public Works Director Patrick Fox.  They walked out and looked at 
the Camp Ellis Jetty issue and talked about that with her.   Her staff members also went out and reviewed the 
erosion problem that we have at Camp Ellis.  Ms. Aho was quite surprised with the erosion.  They explained to her 
what has happened over the years and he number of houses that were lost and all the infrastructure out there and she 
was quite amazed. While here Water Recovery Division Director Howard Cater also gave her a tour of their 
facility.  After the visit she wrote the city a letter commending them on the pride and care the city has in its 
facilities and noting that Waste Water Treatment operators are the front line defenders of Maine’s natural resources 
and Saco’s treatment operators are not different.  You have a proven record of ensuring that the people and 
environment are protected.   
 
V. AGENDA:  
 B.   FEE INCREASE DISCUSSION WITH MAINE WATER COMP ANY 
 
President of the Maine Water Company Judy Wallingford was here this evening to talk about the company.  The 
company is a collection of water systems around the state consisting of 21 communities, 4 of which are around 
here.  Twice a year they survey their customers and right now they have a 93.9% satisfaction rating.  They really try 
to be a part of the community and make sure as we are doing capital projects and work in the community that we 
reach out to them and we are also environmental stewards as well.  We are a regulated monopoly and believe in 
open discussions about who we are and what we do.  In the last 16 months they have hired some expertise in the 
consulting engineering world to do a full assessment of the water system and of the water treatment plant.  The 
treatment plant needs work and there is allot of aging infrastructure around as well.  The distribution system needs 
some attention as well.   The former management of the Biddeford Saco Water company did a very good job of 
keeping rates low, but as part of that we believe that there needs to be an enhanced accelerated investment of 
replacing some of the aging infrastructure.  Last year we invested over $2 million in upgrades and our budget for 
2014 is close to $4 million and there is allot more to do.  The corporate office has moved to Saco in the Industrial 
Park.  As far as the rate increase, they have a number they proposed to municipalities, but the number isn’t final yet. 
Once the number is finalized, they need to file with the PUC who has up to 9 months to approve the proposed rate 
increases.  Every customer will get a letter that will tell them what the proposed increase in and how they can 
participate in the process before the PUC.  Water Infrastructure charge.  The PUC decides what is the annual 
revenue requirement that is needed to be financially viable and which set of customers should pay what percentage 
of that increase.  They have recently implemented a 2.7% water infrastructure charge which is a mechanism that the 
PUC allows water companies to implement for replacing aging infrastructure.   
 
Vice President of Operations Rick Knowlton also spoke this evening.  Mr. Knowlton noted that Howard Carter and  
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John Duross have been great volunteers on our advisory committee.  We have been working on system assessments  
and a comprehensive facility plan.  There about 240 miles of water mains in the system and on a 100 year life 
cycle, you will replace a couple miles of mains a year if you are keeping up on that program, but that was not what 
was happing with the prior owners.  The former owners only repaired the mains and the system was functioning 
with a service level that was adequate and the water rates reflected that policy and approach.  The assessment 
shows that there is a immediate need of almost $3 million worth of investment in the treatment plant and the 
distribution system.  Short term needs were closer to $10 million and the sustainable water system plan adds over 
$25 million more to that number.  These are very big numbers and they haven’t been seen in these communities 
ever.   We need some time to put some strategy together and how to move forward in the best possible light.  One 
of the challenges is whether to repair or replace the existing plant that it is in the flood plain of the Saco River.  
There was a big discussion this morning about eliminating the disinfection chemical (chlorine gas) we use and has 
been in use in the community for decades.  This is a highly toxic substance and we have it in enough quantity so 
that we are required to comply with several aspects of the clean air act, risk management plans, OSHA standards 
and Emergency Management Program for chlorine gas.    So we are investing to change to far better chemicals that 
do the same thing.  There is a formula that is determined by several different variables how much revenue as a 
percentage of total revenues the community served by the water system should pay for public fire protection 
service.  This reflects the cost of storage tanks, treatment and the size of the pipes.   It is the capacity of the system 
to provide fire protection service.  In this system that serves different communities, the count of individual fire 
hydrants by community was the way that revenue number was allocated to the 4 towns.  It is not about how much 
water you use, but having the water available when and where you want to use it.  The 2.7% water infrastructure 
(WISK) charge is being used to recover the $2 million invested last year.  The way this mechanism works is that 
the company is allowed to implement a WISK charge in increments of no more than 3% and no more often than 
every six months.  But, once this reaches a cap of 10% we are required to return to the Maine PUC and present 
everything and then it will be rolled into base rates if appropriate.  The water company needed a rate increase of 15-
20% when it merged with Maine Water and this will be a permanent plateau when moving forward.  Finance 
Director Cheryl Fournier will contact Maine Water to get a better idea as to what the proposed increase could be for 
the Fire Dept. and when it will take place. 
 
 A.   CABLE FRANCHISE TRANSFER FROM TIME WARNER TO COMCAST 
 

Cable TV Network Attorney Bill August gave an overview of the franchise transfer.  He noted that on April 9th 
Comcast and Time Warner filed a formal application for the transfer of the cable license from Time Warner to 
Comcast.  The federal cable act provides that if the town or cities franchise requires local review of the transfer then 
the Council may hold a public hearing to approve or deny the requested transfer.  The review criteria would be to 
look at the fundamentals of the new cable company in terms of its management, technical, legal and financial 
capability.  Comcast is known to operate quite a few cable systems.  The new company is required to step into the 
shoes of the existing company and comply with the existing regulations.  It is not mandatory to have a public 
hearing.  If the city does not have a hearing the federal law provides that the transfer is deemed to be approved.   
The usefulness of a hearing or a informal meeting with the representatives of the new company along with Time 
Warner lies not in figuring out if the new company can do the job but if in the community there are outstanding 
problems or different interpretations about how to comply with the license that need to be addressed.   The window 
is 120 days to hold a hearing from the April 9th application. Hearings also provide a way for the city to maintain a 
working relationship with the company.   This merger needs not only local approval but federal approval.  The 
license expires Oct 31, 2017.   
 
 C.   ADOPT A PARK PROGRAM 
 

For a number of years the Parks & Recreation Department has had an informal park volunteer program. In January 
2014, the City Council adopted a goal to formalize a more structured program that would engage more residents 
and organizations in the community. 
 

Councilor Johnston moved, Councilor Precourt seconded “Be it Ordered that the City Council approve the Adopt-a-
Park Program effective July 1, 2014.”   Further move to approve the Order.   
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AMENDMENT – Councilor Cote moved to remove the “Time Tracking” section from the program guidelines.  
There was no second so the motion died.   
Mayor Pilon called for a vote on the Main motion.  The motion passed with six (6) yeas and one (1) nay – 
Councilor Cote. 
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 D.   CITY OF SACO VISION AND STRATEGIC BUSINESS PLAN DEVELOPMENT 
 
One of the approved Council Goals for the coming year is to develop a process to create a single community Vision 
statement for the City for the next 10-15 years that is concrete, actionable and has sign on of key stakeholders, to 
replace the three current separate Vision statements. A single unified Vision for the community will: 

�  Incorporate multiple community perspectives on the Vision and identify how and where the City    
should  be heading; 

�  Maximize the many opportunities and challenges the City currently faces, such as with the schools, 
economic development, and new leadership; 

�  Inform and guide the City Council in its deliberations, and more fully integrate the City Council in 
the strategic planning process; and 

�  Inform, align and guide the city organization’s efforts. 
 
Included in the Vision development plan is an update to the City’s Strategic Business Plan for the next five years 
that will support implementing the new Vision; the city’s existing Strategic Plan is not current, and the goals from 
the plan do not address specific desired outcomes. 
 
To these ends, the City of Saco developed a Request for Proposal (RFP), with the assistance of several subject 
matter experts and possible vendors, seeking the services of a meeting facilitator (Facilitator) to assist city staff in 
conducting a series of activities that will result in the two specific deliverables: 
 (1) the development of a community vision statement for the next 10-15 years for the City of Saco that is 
 concrete, actionable and has sign on of key stakeholders (Phase I), and 
 (2) an update to the City’s Strategic Business Plan for the next five years to support implementing that 
 vision (Phase II). 
 
The Committee has three proposals for the project. 
 
The Vision and Strategic Business Plan Development steering committee members are: Mayor Pilon, Councilors 
Roche and Brunswick, Personnel Officer, Executive Assistant to the City Administrator and the City Administrator. 
The Committee has met 8 times to date. 
 
Estimated costs for this project are $35,000, from the Economic Development Account FY14. 
 
Councilor Brunswick moved, Councilor Roche seconded “Be it ordered that the City Council authorize the ‘Vision 
and Strategic Business Plan Development Steering Committee’ to engage a Vision and Strategic Plan Consultant to 
facilitate the development of a community vision statement for the next 10-15 years for the City of Saco that is 
concrete, actionable and has sign on of key stakeholders (Phase I), and (2) an update to the City’s Strategic 
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Business Plan for the next five years to support implementing that vision (Phase II), for a cost not to exceed 
$34,940.”   
 
AMENDMENT – Councilor Cote, Councilor Smith moved to require that it be done by the staff in-house at no cost 
to the city.  The motion failed with two (2) yeas and five (5) nays – Councilors Precourt, Brunswick, Roche, Tardif, 
and Johnston.    
 
TABLED – Councilor Roche moved, Councilor Brunswick seconded to bring before the council the three proposals 
to vote for one or none and whereas the council has ample time to review the proposals before the June 2nd Council 
meeting.  The motion passed with five (5) yeas and two (2) nays – Councilors Tardif and Cote. 
 
VI. CONSENT AGENDA 
 
Councilors requested to have items #2 and #3 pulled for discussion.  Councilor Smith moved, Councilor Roche 
seconded to approve consent agenda items #1, 4 and 5 as follows:   
 

 1.  Be it Ordered that the City Council approve the minutes for April 28th; May 5th and May 12th, 2014; 
 4.  Be it Ordered that the City Council approve the Warrant and Notice of Election, calling a Budget  
 Validation Referendum for June 10, 2014.  Further move to approve the Order; 
 5. Be it Ordered that the City Council grant the application for a License to operate Games of Chance as 
 follows: Pull Tickets, Daily Attendance and Queen of Hearts from July 1, 2014 – September 30, 2014 as 
 submitted by the Biddeford & Saco Elks #1597.   Further move to approve the Order. 
 
The motion passed with seven (7) yeas.    
 
The item commentaries for the above consent agenda are listed below. 
 
 2. AWARD COMMERCIAL LEASE FOR 63 SCHOOL STREET 
 
Since April 2008, the City has been leasing the property at 63 School Street to the Oasis Club. The five year lease 
has expired and the Oasis Club would like to renew the commercial lease for another 5 year term. 
 
Councilor Precourt moved, Councilor Smith seconded “Be it Ordered that the City Council authorize the City 
Administrator to execute the document titled, ‘Commercial Lease, May 19, 2014, by and between the City of Saco 
and the Oasis Club for the property at 63 School Street’.  Further move to approve the Order. 
 
AMENDMENT - Councilor Precourt moved, Councilor Smith seconded that we up the rent from $100 to $450 a 
year to cover the insurance cost.  Councilor Precourt withdrew his motion and Councilor Smith withdrew his 
second.   
 
Mayor Pilon called for a vote on the Main motion.  The motion passed with seven (7) yeas. 
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 3. EDWARD BYRNE MEMORIAL JUSTICE ASSISTANCE GRANT 
 
 
The Bureau of Justice Assistance has notified the City of Saco that it is eligible to receive $13,831 in Edward Byrne 
Memorial Justice Assistance Grant funding. The Police Department would like to use the funding to partner with 
Old Orchard Beach in establishing a warrant service team to improve officer and citizen safety by permitting 
additional specialized training for officers tasked with the service of higher risk search warrants and warrants of 
arrest.  
 
The funding will be used to purchase equipment necessary for this task. 
 
 
Councilor Smith moved, Councilor Precourt seconded “Be it ordered that the City Council has reviewed the 
Edward Byrne Memorial Justice Assistance Grant application and lends its support.”  Further move to approve the 
order.  The motion passed with seven (7) yeas.  
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 4. WARRANT AND NOTICE OF ELECTION CALLING MSAU BUD GET VALIDATION 
 

The Saco Municipal School Administrative Unit is submitting the Warrant and Notice of Election to the Mayor and 
Council to call a Budget Validation Referendum for June 10, 2014. 
 

Once countersigned by the municipal officers, the Warrant and Notice of Election will be posted on or before June 
2, 2014 by Chief Paul or his designee. 
 

 5. APPLICATION FOR GAMES OF CHANCE – BIDDEFORD SACO  ELKS #1597 
 

Biddeford & Saco Elks #1597 has applied for a License to operate Games of Chance as follows: Pull Tickets, Daily 
Attendance and Queen of Hearts from July 1, 2014 – September 30, 2014. 
 

The applicant has submitted their application in accordance with the provisions of Title 17 M.R.S.A. Chapter 13-A, 
and in accordance with the Rules and Regulations promulgated by the Chief of the State Police governing the 
operation of Beano/Bingo or Games of Chance. 
 

VII. ADJOURNMENT 
 

Councilor Tardif moved, Councilor Roche seconded to adjourn the meeting at 8:40 p.m.   The motion passed with 
seven (7) yeas.   
 

Attest:________________________________ 
 Michele L. Hughes, City Clerk 


